BASIC SKILLS ADVISORY COMMITTEE

MINUTES

For meeting of Thursday, March 26, 2009

3:15 p.m. to 5 p.m.

Attendees:  Mark Bates, Della Brownlow, Pamela Culhane, Marlene Dean, Maria de la Luz Flores, Lisa Hopper, Gwendolyn Huddleston (Co-Chair), Margaret M, David Magallanes, Jim Merrill, Floyd Martin, Jenny Redding (Co-Chair), Mati Sanchez, and Vern Simmen, Ana Maria Valle

I. WELCOME and AGENDA APPROVAL

The meeting was called to order at 3:20 p.m.  The Agenda was “rearranged” so that SUCCESS ACADEMY” became III, and all the rest of the items were adjusted accordingly.

II. MINUTES from Feb. 26, 2009 MEETING

The Minutes were read and approved as presented with two abstentions.

III. SUCCESS ACADEMY

A. Training Sessions

The training of the paraprofessionals on the English portion of the Success Academy was discussed with options being either April 2, 2009 or August during Flex week.  J. Redding agreed to contact Margaret and deal with scheduling issues.

As to the two days of Plato training, J. Redding will email J. Merrill to solicit Letters faculty interest, as she has already done with Math and Science.  J. Redding is also meeting with Social Science faculty on Mon., March 30.

M. Dean raised the question of exactly when her duties as Coordinator of the Success Academy begin.  G. Huddleston explained that this expense must be part of a spending plan and hence paperwork is still being worked out.

B. Other Success Academy Issues

A. Valle explained that Margaret M had contacted the counselors to alert them as to which students in the English portion of the Success Academy are not doing well.  A. Valle asked if the same could be done with math students.  M. Dean explained that when students do not come into the Success Academy per their signed contract, she drops them after a number of weeks.  Consequences to financial aid were raised.   J. Merrill questioned this practice under the “open entry/open exit” nature of the Academy.  M. Dean explained that fraud was at issue as these students are supposedly full-time students.  The practice is to drop all but the one unit in which students are performing but to allow them to re-register with the dean’s signature, etc.  M. Bates suggested that an advisory notice be placed in the schedule of classes to alert students to consequences of non-performance of hours, etc.

C.
Other

At this point in the meeting, a spontaneous discussion occurred with regard to how to handle students, who are developmentally delayed, as their ability to perform sufficiently even after individual instruction, etc., is not sufficient for them to pass a course.  A. Valle suggested referral to EAC, to walk students over to EAC.  A problem of accommodating Limited English Speakers (LEP) was raised.  D. Brownlow stated that she would bring this issue back to EAC.  When further queried about what happens when such students are confirmed as being EAC, Brownlow explained that the practice is to try out various classes to see which best “work” for the student.  She further stated that what is usually said to students is that they are eligible to receive additional services, as opposed to labeling such students “disabled.”  G. Huddleston supported this approach.  M. Flores raised the issue of bilingual courses at the transfer level being offered by Child Development and that such students are currently not equipped to write a research paper, for example.  A. Valle noted that such students should be assessed albeit they have the right to fail.  J. Merrill asked whether or not these students had been referred to the Writing Center.  V. Simmen noted that he has been working with such students in the Learning Center.  The parallel to problems native speakers face when similarly ill-equipped to deal with transfer level work was also cited.  M. Flores was tasked with putting together a subcommittee to do more research to address this cohort of students.  J. Redding agreed to get course outlines from PG courses for this group to review to see if we might resurrect some curriculum that has already been developed.  A. Valle mentioned that Eleanor Brown has been considering such curriculum to be included in The First Year Experience.  It was noted that we should coordinate our efforts with Dr. Brown.

IV. ESL

A. Progress on Proposed Revision to Existing Credit Curriculum

J. Redding reported back on her meeting with counselors.  She explained that counselors were concerned with how students who have taken ENGL R066 and cannot assess into ENGL R068 should be treated.  J. Merrill explained that multiple measures should be used.  A. Valle further noted that for the time being, students would be referred to an LS writing course.  The ESL faculty will address the flowchart from the previous meeting separately.  There appear to be some problems with it.

B. Timetable for Creation of VESL Curriculum
J. Redding explained that a new director has been hired for the grant underwriting VESL curriculum creation.  The group expressed an interest in receiving a presentation from the grant leadership and J. Redding agreed to contact Christopher Jones, the new director, about such a presentation.

V. SUMMER INSTITUTE

A.  Report Out by Summer Institute Task Force/Survey 

A total of 35 respondents filled out the survey.  After reviewing the results, it was decided that the Institute should be held the week of May 25, 2009.  

B.
Report Out on Meeting of Summer Institute Task Force

A draft of the planning documents was distributed.  J. Merrill suggested adding a breakout on Writing Across the Curriculum and further suggested J. Redding contact Linda Chaparro, as content-area faculty currently successfully using these methods.

C.  Candidates for Presenters at Institute
Other than L. Chaparro, no other presenters were suggested than what had already been included or are in the process of being contacted.

VI. CONFERENCES

A.  Report Out on BSI CTE March 11-12 Conference

M. Bates suggested that after attending the Conference, he could see that a discussion between CTE faculty and math faculty needs to occur to make sure which faculty are covering certain areas, such as measurement conversion, for instance.  One group of faculty might mistakenly assume that another is covering the information.  M. Bates further noted the importance of contextualized learning.  J. Redding, who also attended, distributed a handout summarizing the Conference’s main points.

B.  Report Out on Assessment Conference

J. Merrill reported out on the Assessment Conference sponsored by WASC.  He noted that in comparison with our university colleagues, Oxnard College seems to be more up-to-date on student learning outcomes.  Merrill noted that our struggles seem to be similar such as ensuring consistency among various instructors and selecting measurable SLOs, but that we seem to be further along.

C.  Perusal of Dates for Upcoming Conferences

J. Redding noted that CATESOL is on April 16-18 and that both Redding and V. Simmen are attending.  Further, Redding confirmed the attendance of four of our members at the Santa Barbara City College Consortium on Friday, April 24.
VII. 
REPORT OUT ON MATH COORDINATION PROGRESS      
M. Bates noted that he continues working with the Math Department to enhance consistency among sections of various math courses.  The topics have been aligned and agreed upon.  It is most likely that customized textbooks will be arranged by fall for the first two levels, but that it might take as much as a year from now to get to the other levels.  M. Bates also stated that he had been examining models with regard to standardized testing such as that which is in place for Pierce College.  He explained their “exit exam” procedures.  In addition, M. Bates expressed an interest in developing PACE-like math courses offered in the traditional mode or “supercourses” which might combine two math courses in one semester.  It was noted that this might form a type of de facto learning community.

VIII. REPORT OUT ON ENGLISH/ESL COORDINATION PROGRESS

J. Redding stated that she had presented the next steps at the Letters Department meeting.  She also developed documentation to be sent to all English composition faculty members and G. Huddleston agreed to send that e-mail shortly.

IX. REPORT OUT ON RESEARCH ISSUES TRACKING PROGRESS

L. Hopper distributed preliminary data based on suggested research strands made in the “poppy copy” (review of literature initially performed by the RP Group for the Basic Skills Initiative).  The group asked questions for clarification.  Hopper will return with data as she gets it for the group’s continued perusal.  It was particularly noted that of the Oxnard College students who took the assessment test in 2007, 89.8% assessed as basic skills students.

X. TUTORING

D. Magallanes gave an impassioned presentation with regard to our Tutoring Center.  He stated that what is needed in tutoring is a strong, compassionate, dependable, and knowledgeable approach.  He has been working in the Tutoring Center for 30 years, the past 10 years devoting all of his office hours in the service of tutoring.   Magallanes explained that tutors’ efforts are praiseworthy in that it’s a challenging job covering quite a range of math.  However, he stated that some of the tutors may not be prepared to tutor at the level for which they’ve been hired causing a quality concern.  Further, Magallanes believes that some of our students are actually being harmed by the tutoring services offered, citing one student who explained that she is doing better on homework “since she doesn’t go to tutoring anymore.”  Magallanes has observed a high level of frustration from both the tutors and the students.  He suggested that a solution might be found in providing strong continual backup, e.g., a math faculty member, as well as much-needed supervision.  J. Merrill echoed that the ambiance in the Tutoring Center is not conducive to productivity.  Merrill further recommended that faculty should “cover the floor” while they are in the area putting in their hours.  He further suggested that all tutors should take the Skillstutor diagnostics to assess their own weaknesses so that they could begin the process of self-remediation.  The group responded very positively to this suggestion.  M. Bates noted that he is not the tutors’ supervisor and asked where the supervisor was?  He didn’t feel right doing someone else’s job.  Margaret M asked that Jose Cornelius’ role be clarified.  A. Valle suggested that the lack of administrative continuity in the area has caused problems.  V. Simmen suggested that faculty hour scheduling be more coordinated to ensure adequate coverage whenever the Learning Center is open.  M. Sanchez said she adopts a supervisory role whenever she is in the Learning Center and recommends other faculty do the same.  D. Brownlow cited UCS’s practice of having faculty consistently perform tutorial supervision at specific hours, etc.  The discussion was lively and productive, and the group expressed a desire to follow up on these issues.  G. Huddleston stressed that the campus community as a whole should take on this issue in order to smooth difficulties in this area and improve services for students.

XI. EDUCATION was tabled due to time constraints.

XII. DESCRIPTION OF BASIC SKILLS TO BE INCLUDED IN EDUCATIONAL MASTER PLAN

The group reviewed J. Redding’s draft of the description of Transitional Studies to be included in the Educational Master Plan.  J. Merrill recommended defining Transitional Studies as an interdisciplinary approach under the Mission Statement.  A. Valle recommended weaving L. Hopper’s research into the content of the description.  F. Martin recommended sticking with the term “Transitional Studies,” rather than going back and forth between Transitional Studies and Developmental Education.  A. Valle further recommended that issues surrounding student support services be more explicit, as for example, tutorial services or the First Year Experience, both of which were discussed at today’s meeting.

XIII. DESCRIPTION OF PROGRAM-LEVEL SLOS for TRANSITIONAL STUDIES was tabled due to time constraints.

XIV. NEXT MEETING:  It was agreed that the next meeting would be Thursday, April 23, 2009, in the President’s Conference Room from 3:15 to 5 p.m.

Subsequent Meetings: Thursday, May 14, 2009, 3 to 5 p.m., Pres. Conf. Room
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